ROMAN CATHOLIC DIOCESE OF SYRACUSEZ

OFFICE OF THE BISHOP 240 E. ONONDAGA STREET, SYRACUSE. NY 13202-2608

July 27,2023

Dear Diocesan Famiiy,

Peace be with you! Today, I write to announce that the Roman Catholic Diocese of
Syracuse and the Official Committee of Unsecured Creditors in our Chapter 11 case for
reorganization have come to an agreement concerning the contribution to be made by the Diocese
of Syracuse, including its parishes and entities to the Victims’ Trust Fund. Both the Diocesan
Finance Council and the College of Consultors have given their assent to this action. The amount
of the contribution will be $100,000,000.

I can tell you as shocking as the settlement amount may seem to leaders of our own parishes
and other Catholic entities, more appalling and heart-rending to me is the pain and mistreatment
experienced by the survivors of child and adult sexual abuse at the hands of those they thought
they could trust. As the present leader of the Roman Catholic Church of Syracuse, I cannot
apologize enough for the abuse which happened or for any neglect in dealing with it. This is why
the final settlement will include commitments meant to strengthen our safe environment protocols
to further ensure the past does not repeat itself.

I ask you not to lose sight that what we are doing is the right thing to do! The reason |
initiated these proceedings a little over three years ago was so the Diocese of Syracuse could be
responsible for reparation in a fair and equitable manner to those individuals who had been harmed
through sexual abuse by members of our diocesan family. Together the Catholic family — the
diocese, parishes, schools, and other entities — share a role in bringing healing and reconciliation
to survivors of abuse and all those affected by the abuse crisis. It is hoped that acknowledgement
of the grave breach of trust and the suffering it has brought will help these men and women — our
brothers and sisters in Christ — to find some comfort and solace in the midst of the painful cross
they carry, and that they do not walk this way alone!

Parishes and other Catholic entities have been invited to contribute to the Victims’ Trust —
as they have been individually named in lawsuits, placing them at substantial risk of direct liability
in State Court actions. The litigation cost, settlements or jury awards would far exceed the
resources available. By contributing to the Victims® Trust, parishes and other entities will have
their individual claims settled in the same way as the diocese through a “channeling injunction.”
Thus, all claims will be settled from the same fund.

The one thing I continue to struggle with myself'is the “scandal” of it all. Besides the moral
depravity of the abuse itself, | grapple also with what the Merriam-Webster Dictionary defines as:

Faith « Hope « Charity



3 a: discredit brought upon religion by unseemly conduct ina religious person.
b: conduct that causes or encourages a lapse of faith or of religious obedience n another.
_ who on their own faith journeys have been

| am most heartily sorry for the lay faithful and clergy have
ior of their co-religionists =

so offended and harmed by the breach of trust and detrimental behav
and who. too. have had to endure suspicion and ridicule for being a Catholic believer. | can say
honestly that my own faith has been shaken and tested by the abuse scandal.

It is for this reason that | have asked that the Orations (Prayers) of all Masses celebrated. in
observance of the 17" Sunday in Ordinary Time (July 29 & 30) be those “For the Forgiveness of
Sins™ and that Violet/Purple vestments be worn. In our prayer, on this weekend, we ask pardon for
sins of commission and omission, as we pray for all victims and survivors of sexual abuse and
those who have been scarred mentally. emotionally. and spiritually by these heinous actions. In
charity. we must not forget the perpetrators of such harmful behavior and pray for their own
healing, conversion., and amendment.

In the Preface of Eucharistic Prayer for Reconciliation #1, the Church prays: “LEven now
you set before your people a time of grace and reconciliation, and. as they turn back to you in
spirit. you grant them hope in Christ Jesus and a desire to be of service to all...” The hope thesc
words contain will be found in the Church’s liturgy for the first Sunday of August (August 5 & 6)
dedicated to the Transfiguration of the Lord.

This event takes place in the shadow of the scandal of the cross inviting us to listen to the
Father's beloved Son who seeks to lead us through the valley of the shadow of death to the garden
of the Resurrection. For those disciples willing to follow Jesus. it will involve a journey full of ups
and downs — yet accompanied by the Good News of Jesus Christ — and words filled with light.
comfort. encouragement. hope, lorgiveness, mercy, and power! It is in this moment that all of us
logether can encounter again the power of Jesus’ name [or our lives.

| understand that you may have further questions. Accompanying this letter is a Frequently
Asked Questions (FAQ) document that hopefully will provide you with some answers and
clarifications. In the coming days. your pastoral leaders and the Finance Council will meet to
discuss your parish’s involvement in the Victims™ Trust Fund.

Let us continue to hold each other in prayer, remaining steadfast in our resolve to help all
survivors of abuse with the burden they carry and to build a new Church.

In the Name of Jesus,

o

Most Reverend Douglas J. Lucia
Bishop of Syracuse



Frequently Asked Questions -

ROMAN CATHOLIC

DIOCESE OF SYRACUSE

Chapter 11 Bankruptcy Update
Frequently Asked Questions

Q1. What was announced on July 27, 20237

A1. The Roman Catholic Diocese of Syracuse and the Official Committee of

Unsecured Creditors in our Chapter 11 reorganization have reached an
agreement on the contribution to be made by the Catholic Family which
includes the Diocese of Syracuse, its parishes and other Catholic entities to
the Victims’ Trust Fund. Both the Diocesan Finance Council and the College
of Consultors have given their assent to this action. The amount of the
contribution will be $100 million.

Q2. Who would fund the settlement of these claims?

A2. Under the agreement to establish the Victims’ Trust, the Catholic Family

contribution consists of the Diocese of Syracuse, which will contribute $50
million. Collectively, parishes will contribute $45 million. The remaining $5
million will come from other diocesan entities.

Q3. How much will the insurance carriers pay toward settlement of claims?

A3. Insurance companies have yet to reach an agreement with-the Creditors
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Committee. As we recently completed our third year of mediation, the
assigned mediator in the case did not include insurance carriers in this
proposal, as they have yet to agree on coverage issues with the Creditors
Committee. The mediator’s priority was to reach a settlement with the
Diocese and its entities first and then pursue insurers. The agreement does
specify that both parties, the Official Committee of Unsecured Creditors and
the Catholic Family, will explore a resolution in claims involving insurance.



Frequently Asked Questions .
Q4. Why weren’t insurance companies included in thls agreement?

A4. Spending additional time in mediation would only add to the mounting legal

expenses and possibly expose the Diocese and its entities to further legal
action. To date, the Diocese has paid nearly $11 million in legal expenses.

Q5. Why did the Diocese file for Reorganization under Chapter 11?7

A5. The Diocese believed that filing Chapter 11 was the fairest approach for the

survivors and most viable for the Diocese to continue the work of the Church.
As we have seen in other dioceses, long term litigation costs and settlements
or jury awards to those filing first would have far exceeded the resources
which the Diocese has or could obtain to settle or litigate these claims and
bring relief to victims/survivors. By filing for reorganization under Chapter 11,
it will ensure that all victims/survivors will receive a settlement.

Q6. If it was the Diocese who filed Chapter 11, why are parishes and related
Catholic entities part of the settlement?

AB6. Parishes were not part of the Chapter 11 filing in June 2020 but were invited to

participate in contributions to the Victims’ Trust. 81 parishes and 21 other
diocesan entities have claims made against them in individual lawsuits and
bear substantial risk of direct liability to claimants in individual court actions.
By contributing to the Victims’ Trust, each parish and related entity will now
be protected for claims that may have occurred up to June 19, 2020 through
what is known as a channeling injunction.

Q7. My parish did not have any claims against it. Why should we and other similar
entities have to participate?

A7. As a Catholic family, it is our moral obligation to provide reparation and share a role

in bringing healing and reconciliation to the survivors. As in 1 Corinthians 12:26, if
one part of the body suffers, all the parts suffer with it; if a part is honored, all the
parts rejoice with it. Additionally, by contributing, each entity is protected from any
claims of abuse that may have occurred up to June 19, 2020 that may be filed if
another legal window is opened in NYS. Sixteen states are already looking to
entirely do away with the civil statute of limitations for sexual abuse.

Q8. Why is the Diocese of Rochester Catholic family contribution lower than the
Diocese of Syracuse?

A8. The Diocese of Rochester who settled for $55 million had a unique situation with
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one of their major insurers. The insurance company denied all coverage of all
CVA claims. This provided a strategy for their Creditors Committee in which
the Diocese of Rochester agreed to 38 stipulated judgements in amounts up to
$7.5 million per stipulation in cases where the coverage was denied. If the
insurance company loses on its defense coverage, it could be required to pay
$285 million just for those claims. This arrangement resulted in a lower



Frequently Asked Questions

contribution from the Rochester Catholic family. The Diocese of Syracuse does
not have any insurer who denied coverage of claims. Instead, insurers issued
a reservation of rights.

Q9. Will this end the actions and costs associated with this case?

A9. No, but it does end the process for parishes and other Catholic entities. The
Diocese will continue working with the Creditors Committee and the mediator
to pursue the insurance contribution.

Q10. What is being done to help ensure this doesn’t happen again?

A10. The Diocese of Syracuse has a comprehensive safe environment program
consisting of the Diocesan Child and Youth Protection Policy, the Diocesan
Code of Conduct, criminal background checks and required child sexual
abuse prevention training for clergy, religious, employees and those
volunteers whose ministry brings them in direct contact with minors and
vulnerable adults. Take a moment and visit the diocesan website at
www.syrdio.org and click on Safe Environment to review all of its
components. :

Q11. What impact will this agreement have on Hope Appeal funds?

A11. None. Hope Appeal contributions can only be used for the ministries supported
by the Hope Appeal. Hope Appeal contributions are considered donor
restricted funds. Only unrestricted funds may be used to form the Victims'
Trust. The Hope Appeal will kick off the weekend of September 9-10, 2023.

Q12. Will the Diocese close any parishes or sell parish property as a result of this
Settlement?

A12. The Diocese has been in a process of pastoral planning for over two decades.
Parishes have linked, merged or closed due to the declining number of clergy,
changing demographics and participation. The number of unused or
underused buildings has increased. Parishes may choose to sell property that
is not being used as a matter of sound fiscal management.

Q13. How do | ensure that my gift and/or planned gift to the Diocese is not used to
pay settlements?

A13. Restricted gifts can only be used for the purpose for which they were given.

Speak to your attorney, estate planner or the Diocesan Foundation Office
about how to make a restricted gift to the Diocese.
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Frequently Asked Questions
Q14. Will the Diocese need to reduce its workforce as a result of this settlement?

A14. It is not our desire nor in our current plan to reduce our workforce. Ongoing
financial realities, which were also impacted by the Coronavirus pandemic and
financial market downturn, have required some personnel changes while still
trying to maintain the same level of support to our parishes and related
Catholic entities. These challenges and efforts will continue.

Q15. When will the contributions need to be paid?

A.15 ltis anticipated that the earliest the contributions will need to be paid is March
2024.

Q16. What happens next?

A16. This is a critical step toward moving towards emerging with a plan for
Reorganization. The Official Committee of Unsecured Creditors and the

Diocese will continue to pursue a resolution in claims involving the insurance
companies.
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